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The SAG RAG is published by the Shasta Area Grotto of the National Speleological Society, Grotto meetings are held at different locations the 
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CALENDAR 
 
July 8, 1994    at 7:30 PM SAG meets at Suttons. 
August 12, 1994  at 7:30 PM SAG meets at  
      Kottingers. 
July 30 – Aug 14, 1994 (see p.9) NCRI field camp at Trout  
      Lake. 
Sept. 17-18, 1994  (see p. 3) Western Regional at  

Sequoia N.P. 
 

EDITORIAL 
 
This issue is full of wonderful caving opportunities. 
Keep reading … 

 
MAPS TO SAG MEETINGS 

 

 

Cave of the Republic: Happy highways to those grotto members headed for the Texas 
convention. Just how big are the Lone Star caves anyway? Detailed reports expected. Batology: 
Here we have Part 3 of Ray Miller’s “All About Bats” series. Ray welcomes volunteers to help with 
ongoing bat research. Call (916) 926-2440 if interested. Cave Hunting: Jim Wolff has many 
unchecked cave leads, see p. 4 & go hunt! Rescue Stuff: SAG RAG is thinking about a rescue 
supplement this summer when plans are ready and to include the other articles mentioned in 
Dick’s Newsletter Review. Great Opportunity: Dick LaForge also has information about trips to 
HURRICANE CRAWL CAVE in Sequoia National Park. The cave was featured in the Winter 1993 
Cal Caver. A cave specific management plan has been completed and was signed on May 2, 
including research trips. The first project is photo-monitoring and documentation. Sign-ups are 
now open. Call Dick (707) 443-2626 or Joel Despain (209) 565-3717. Newsflash: The Double Hole 
Lava Flow does it again! Arlie Kisling comes out of caving retirement to discover BEARTOOTH 
CAVE, a medium sized lava tube with only a single, small, vertical entrance. Watch the SAG RAG 
for more details. 

(Continued on back page.) 
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SAG MEETING May 13, 1994. Present were Neils Smith, Liz & Jim Wolff (hosting), Bill, Cheryl & 
Zane Kenney, Jim Kottinger, Ben Sutton, Melanie Jackson, Ray Miller, Bill Broeckel, Bill 
Fitzpatrick of Southern Oregon Grotto (formerly JSG), and visiting Richard Stewart. 

Jim W. called the meeting to order at 8:15 PM. The minutes were approved. Treasurer’s 
report: balance $511.38. Communications: letter received from Steve Kadel of Arizona State 
University requesting lava tube information for research in progress with Ron Greely. 

Old Business: The T-shirts are done!! Western Regional (see below). The SAG library 
inventory was passed around. A cave information file and a grotto rope log were also noted. Cave 
register supplies are exhausted. Jim K. priced supplies needed for the JOT DEAN CAVE register. 
Jim K. has also checked the BAT CAVE register with no new entries since last time. 

New Business: SAG gets 3 votes at the NSS Convention Congress of Grottos. Liz, Jim, and 
Neils are headed for Texas and are willing to be COG delegates for SAG. Joel Despain will be the 
western clearinghouse for caves to be nominated as significant. Ray Miller is currently involved 
with 8 local caves of biological interest (i.e. bats). Jim W. has developed a “new member pack” 
that includes application materials to the NSS, SAG, Western Region, ACCA, & BCI, NSS 
publications list, SAG project list, and (you add here). SOG chairman Ron Osbourne is a new SAG 
member. 

Trip Reports: Bill B. reported on privately owned MARBLE MOUNTAIN CAVE arid a trip of 17 
people including the owner, his son, and members of SOG and SAG, and representatives of the 
BLM and the State of Oregon. Ben walked in S CANYON and found a cave with a part of a jaw 
bone. Ben also took Barbara Williams (USFS) to PLUTO and BARNUM CAVES. Ray took a 3rd 
grade class from Mt. Shasta to BARNUM CAVE. Neils gave a presentation to a Boy Scout troop 
from Susanville. The meeting adjourned at 9:21 PM. 

 
 

WESTERN REGIONAL September 17-18, 1994. Sequoia National Park. Hosted by Diablo Grotto 
and combining a symposium on cave conservation, great scenery, and great caving! Tentative 
program: Friday – Arrive, check-in. Saturday – Speleo-lympics, auction, Western Region business 
meeting, photo salon, cave trip sign-up, and cave conservation symposium with speakers Joel 
Despain, Christopher Richard, and Janet Sowers. Sunday – Caving. Church, Soldier’s (clean-up), 
Crystal, etc. Monday – (optional) more caving, also swimming with rock slide, hiking.  

Camping: The National Park Service has offered Buckeye Flat Campground. There will be no 
additional fee to camp there, but only 56 cars can be parked in this campground (please carpool). 
Food: The Diablo Grotto will provide meals Saturday through lunch on Sunday. Please limit the 
extra food you bring because space is limited in the bear proof food lockers. Cost: Adults $25 ($15 
w/o meals) Children 5-15 are $10/$5. 
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All About Bats 
ECHOLOCATION 

 
Echolocation is the animal equivalent of sonar. Pulses of sound are emitted, 

followed by a silent period to detect the faint returning echoes. Animals using 
echolocation include the toothed whales and their relatives, and some species of 
birds, shrews and bats. Only bats use their vocal cords to produce sound for 
echolocation. Other animals use clicks and whistles.  

 
The primary purpose of bat echolocation is navigation and food acquisition. 

Most bat calls are in the ultrasonic range, frequencies much too high for humans to 
hear. As sound does not carry very well in air, the effective range of bat 
echolocation is a few feet at most. As the bat closes in on its prey the pulses 
become shorter and of a higher frequency. This lessens the range but increases 
the accuracy. It has been demonstrated that bats can identify prey species from 
return echoes, and thereby avoid bad tasting food. 

 
Bats make sounds for reasons other than echolocation. They show 

displeasure, communicate with other bats, and issue warnings to other species. 
Some of these calls are Of low enough frequency to allow humans to hear them. 
People most often become aware of bat calls when they intrude into a bat roost. 

 
Ray Miller 

 
 
 
 

CAVE HUNTING 
by J. Wolff   (916) 964-3123 

 
“You gotta find ‘em in order to explore ‘em”! It is nice to head right for your 

favorite cave, put on your gear and there you are, underground in no time flat! 
But you have to realize that originally the cave’s discoverer may have spent 

many hours searching over old topo maps asking any old timers still living in the 
area for any cave leads and spending time combing those brushy hills, fighting 
back old growth poison oak, ticks and the heat – just so you and your fellow grotto 
members can explore a particular cave. 

So, you see, There is more to it than just looking for caves, it is the 
countless hours of your underground time, spent to find a new cave, or a “lost 
cave”. The commitment involved for each cave hunter exacts its high price of 
sweat, blood and tears. 

Are YOU willing to spend some time this summer, chasing down cave leads, 
scouring the countryside for new caves? If so, call me or see me. I would love to 
have you along! 
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SAG TRIP REPORT  by B. Broeckel 
 
On the day following the May SAG meeting, Jim and Liz Wolff, Neils Smith, 

Ben Sutton, and Bill Broeckel teamed up and hit the lava flows for a multi-cave 
extravaganza. We walked, found caves, got lost, did vertical, did cave survey, 
surface survey, pushed passages, and toured some known caves that needed 
visiting. This was all part of Jim Wolff’s physical therapy and rehabilitation program. 
Actually we had to throw rocks at him to keep him out of the caves. We didn’t want 
him to get hurt. 

GAPING HOLES [Catwalk Cave – pdf ed.] – This was the get lost part. We 
couldn’t find the right entrance. We were hoping to retrieve some lost gear. Instead 
we found a cave we didn’t know existed. The sizable sinkhole was marked with a 
large cairn. It got real crawly, so we moved on. After-all, we had to think about Jim, 
saving it for him, you know. 

FLOWERPOTS – Now, for the vertical part, Jim’s virgin pits. A group of 
three circular cavities was located near the edge of a flow. One was a climb down, 
the other two were rigged and dropped. The deepest went down 12 feet to a patch 
of ferns. These flowerpots did not appear to be associated with lava tubes, but were 
curious features and must have an interesting theory of formation. 

ISLAND ICE CAVE – Cave photography time, yes we did that too. We 
admired the ice. One big fellow missed reaching the floor by an inch. Outside, we 
surface surveyed upflow to the next cave, and surveyed newly named NORTH 
ISLAND CAVE, over 200 feet long ending in breakdown. 

SIGNAL FLAG CAVE – We made some progress into the terminal 
breakdown area, but were unable to actually break through. Besides, we had Jim to 
think about, and somebody mentioned pizza ... 

 
 

 
Map: Island Ice Cave, North Island Cave 
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NEWSLETTER REVIEW 6/12/94  
by Dick LaForge 

 
Caving season is here! Time for those hot hikes down the canyons, sweaty 

brush thrashes and campfires under clear nights. Enjoy! 
Your overcommitted correspondent has not been out caving yet, being 

preoccupied with spring yard chores and gardening. Mark Fritzke, however, has 
been to French Creek to do some dye tracing to attempt linking a higher sink to the 
main creek, to see how much vertical and horizontal potential there is. In other 
words, how rewarding a dig in the sink might be. 

Your enthusiastic editor is scheduled for an expedition to Lechuguilla in the 
beginning week of July (July 4 at -1000 ft). In March there was a major break-out in 
the Western Borehole on an expedition led by Miles Hecker and about 1.5 miles 
mapped for the expedition. A LEARN trip shortly after mapped 2.58 miles, and 
there are said to be many leads left in the Western Borehole. We will see. 

To prepare for this, I am building a new “ultimate headlamp”. This is based on 
the D alkaline cell, which is the cost-effective and weight-effective choice for long 
trips. Rechargeable batteries weigh at least twice as much as alkaline cells for the 
same amount of power. This system is based on a new voltage regulator made by 
caver Willie Hunt of Indiana. I read about it on CAVENET, and have ordered one 
and am putting the system together. 

The idea is this: You know that an alkaline cell does not put out a constant 
voltage over its lifetime. The voltage starts high and gradually drops. This means 
that at first the bulb gets more voltage than it was designed for (and gives more 
light and shortens its lifetime). As time goes by, the voltage drops and so does the 
light output, until at some point it is so dim that you decide to change batteries, 
even though there is some power left. This is especially a problem with halogen 
bulbs, the most efficient bulb for a bright beam, as their output drops off rapidly with 
decreasing voltage. 

The voltage regulator will take a high starting voltage and reduce it to a lower 
and constant voltage, the voltage the bulb was designed to run on. For example, I 
am using 5 D cells, which when new put out about 8 volts. The regulator drops that 
to 5.2 volts, which is just right for the 425, or HPR 50 (.8 Amp) or HPR 55 (.5 Amp) 
(my choice) bulbs. (HPR bulbs are halogens.) Only near the end of their life does 
the output of the 5 cells drop below 5.2 volts and the bulb start to dim. The voltage 
regulator takes very little power itself. 

One problem with this is finding, or rather, making, a 5 D cell battery holder. I 
discovered that D cells will fit rather nicely into plastic drain pipe, the type that 
connects to the bottom of your sink. I put three in one piece and two in another, and 
soldered all the connections with short pieces of wire, to eliminate those voltage-
wasting pressure connections. I wrapped the sections length-wise and cross-wise 
with duct tape to make a unit. The output wires are a two-wire push-connector. I 
plan on making up these 5-cell units before a trip. Need to change batteries? Just 
plug in another unit. 

The other challenge is finding a place to house the circuit board, which is only 1 
by 1.7 inches and weighs 0.5 ounce. There is also a switch and two medium size 
capacitors to put into the package. This all fits nicely into a short piece of plastic 
water pipe of 1.25 inch size. This gets duct taped to the battery package and 
connects to it and to the headlamp cord with push-connectors. This three-pipe unit 
fits nicely into one of Jim Wolff’s USFS canvas canteen holders, the kind that goes 
on your belt. 
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I realize this is not enough information for you to actually copy my design. 
That’s because it is not done yet and may change. Also, the voltage regulator did 
not work right when I got it, so I am still sorting that out. If this project is successful I 
will write it up more completely 

For very detailed information about the voltage regulator, send a SASE to:  

Willie Hunt 
1600 Maplecrest 
Bloomington IN 47408-1253 

The cost is $25 for the parts, or $35 assembled and tested. This is for the 
higher-output halogen bulbs. For lower-power lamps it is $20 and $30. 

 
Stuff from other newsletters: Last time Vivian Loftin’s (Diablo Grotto) very 

exciting account of a caving trip to New Zealand was reprinted. The June 94 Devil’s 
Advocate has her account of a second trip, made in January 1994. It is equally 
stimulating, but long and quite like the first. I suggest you borrow it from the library. 

It’s always fun to read accounts of first caving trips, because it takes us back to 
our own distant but well remembered introductions. Somehow that excitement is 
never quite repeated. From the same June 1994 Devil’s Advocate is an account by 
Glenn Powell of a visit to the local Medicine Lake Highlands ice caves. It’s also 
interesting to see how people appreciate your familiar local caving areas when 
visiting them for the first time. 

Speaking of lava tubes, the April 1994 Speleograph announces the NCRI 
caving field camp at Trout Lake, Washington. This is an outstanding lava tube area 
and family participation is encouraged. 

Speaking again of lava tubes, CLARIFICATION OF RECENT HAWAII CAVING 
NEWS, by Bill Halliday, from The Explorer May 94, does what it says in regard to 
the depth records recently made in Hawaii lava tubes and pits. 

Note that the California Caver, Vol 42 #3, has an extensive article on 
hypothermia. You all got it, so we don’t need to reprint it. Study it carefully! 

To really take up space (if there is enough), there are two nifty articles in the 
Valley Caver, Spring 1994. One, by Marianne Russo, is an account of a practice 
rescue session in Rippled Cave led by Mark Bowers on March 19-20 or this year. 
To go along with this is an account by Martin Haye of his experience as a “victim” in 
the practice rescue. Mark Fritzke was at this practice. Both articles are well written 
and interesting to us who may be doing similar practices some time. “You don’t 
know till you’ve tried it!” 

 
That’s it! I’d like to close with a poem gotten from the CAVENET from Ken Byrd. 

It was written by Bruce Unger, who died in a drowning accident in Colorado about 
10+ (?) years ago. 
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Flowstone in Marble Mountain Cave. 
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From Devil’s Advocate, June 1994, vol. 27, no. 6, pages 62-64 
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From Devil’s Advocate, (continued) 
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From Devil’s Advocate, (continued) 

 

 
 
 
 

 
SAG RAG 
524 Annie Street            
Yreka CA 96097  
 
 

 
 
 

EDITORIAL (continued from P. 2) 
 
Cover Explanation: Detail of flowstone found 
in a small dome-pit in MARBLE MOUNTAIN 
CAVE, from a photo taken April 30, 1994. Bill 
Fitzpatrick (503) 779-1201 is working on 
behalf of Southern Oregon Grotto and the 
caving community at large to propose further 
objectives for this exceptional private 
property limestone cave located in Southern 
Oregon. The white flowstone photo shown on 
P. 8 was also taken in Marble Mountain 
Cave. Bill would welcome any ideas, 
comments, or thoughts you might have about 
this complex, densely decorated cave. 
Therefore in Summary: Summertime is cave 
time. There are lots of good things happening 
and caving opportunity is abounding. Take 
advantage! Get involved! Get underground! 
And don’t forget to send your reports in to the 
SAG RAG. See you in the caves .... BB 
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